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Olympic Gold Medalist and FIFA Women’s World Cup champion Alex Morgan and
Orlando City SC midfielder Servando Carrasco of Major League Soccer are
traveling to Tanzania on December 2-9 as U.S. Department of State Sports
Envoys. The Sports Envoys are helping to bolster the United States’ cultural
and social ties with the youth of Tanzania, including the Maasai people
living at the foothills of Mount Kilimanjaro.

Additionally, Morgan and Carrasco will hold soccer clinics and speak with
students from schools in Dar es Salaam and Zanzibar. The Sports Envoys will
also visit two all-girls soccer programs to highlight the importance of
providing equal opportunities for all. Nike has donated soccer balls to
schools and participants in support of this program.

This Sports Envoy program’s focus on girls and women in sports also builds on
the “Equal Playing Field” initiative, which in June 2017 saw 30 women from
six continents, including previous U.S. Sports Envoy Lori Lindsey, play the
world’s highest soccer match at 18,747 feet (5,714 meters) on Mount
Kilimanjaro.

Since 2003, the State Department’s Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs
has sent more than 250 U.S. athletes to more than 85 countries on Sports
Envoy programs, which help reach overseas audiences that other forms of
diplomatic engagement do not to promote collaboration on priority U.S. policy
goals.

For press inquiries in the United States, contact ECA-Press@state.gov. Follow
the journey of the Alex Morgan and Servando Carrasco on Instagram
(@alexmorgan13 and @serva5) and Twitter (@alexmorgan13, @Serva_Carrasco, and
@AmEmbTZ). To learn more about State Department sports diplomacy, follow the
program on Twitter @SportsDiplomacy.
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U.S. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson will travel to Brussels, Belgium;
Vienna, Austria; and Paris, France, December 4-8.

On December 4, he will arrive in Brussels, where he will meet with NATO
Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg and attend the December 5-6 NATO Foreign
Ministers Meeting. While in Brussels, he will also meet with senior Belgian
officials, as well as EU High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security
Policy Federica Mogherini and the foreign ministers of the 28 European Union
member states to discuss U.S.-EU cooperation on major global issues.

On December 7 in Vienna, he will attend the Organization for Security and Co-
operation in Europe (OSCE) Ministerial Council, hosted by the OSCE Chairman-
in Office, Austrian Foreign Minister Sebastian Kurz. There he will attend the
opening and first plenary sessions, together with ministers from the 57 OSCE
participating States. He will also meet separately with Foreign Minister Kurz
to discuss combatting violent extremism, curbing nuclear proliferation,
promoting democratic and economic reform in the Western Balkans, and
deepening bilateral trade ties.

Finally, Secretary Tillerson will travel to Paris to meet with senior French
leaders to discuss our deep cooperation on issues of mutual concern around
the world, including in Syria, Iran, Lebanon, Libya, the DPRK, and the Sahel,
in addition to other areas of bilateral interest.
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On behalf of the United States of America, I offer congratulations to
President Bounnhang Vorachit and the people of Laos on the occasion of Laos’
National Day on December 2.

The ties between the United States and Laos continue to develop in the spirit
of our Comprehensive Partnership, and we expect these bonds to grow ever
stronger in the years to come. The continued cooperation on legacy war
issues, our strong support for Laos’ development goals, and our expanding
commercial engagement reflect the growing friendship between our two nations.

We are committed to working with Laos to deepen our partnership and to bring
shared prosperity and security to our two countries, Southeast Asia, and the
world. We wish the Lao people a prosperous and joyous year.
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MS NAUERT: Hi, everyone. Good afternoon. Hope you’re all having a good day.
Many of you may have received a notice from us earlier today about World AIDS
Day, and tomorrow is World AIDS Day, so to start with today I’d like to
introduce our Ambassador Deborah Birx. Ambassador Birx is going to talk to us
a little bit about U.S. global AIDS coordination and also a program called
PEPFAR that I know many of you are familiar with. She’s agreed to join me to
say a few words about the annual results that were released today and show
that the program has received – reached, pardon me – historic highs in HIV
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prevention and also treatment.

At the United Nations General Assembly in September, Secretary Tillerson was
proud to launch PEPFAR’s strategy for accelerating HIV/AIDS epidemic control.
It is a landmark strategy set as a bold course for accelerating progress
toward epidemic control and reaffirmed the U.S. Government’s leadership and
commitment through PEPFAR to support HIV/AIDS efforts in more than 50
countries. PEPFAR has not only saved and improved millions of lives, but it’s
also transformed the global HIV/AIDS response.

With that, I’ll turn it over to Ambassador Birx. She’ll take a few of your
questions and then I’ll follow up with the remainder of the briefing. I know
you have a lot of questions today. Ambassador, thank you.

AMBASSADOR BIRX: Great. Thank you, Heather. It’s great to be here. Good
afternoon. Just quickly, just to let you know, we are at an unprecedented
moment in the HIV/AIDS pandemic. For the first time in modern history, we
have the opportunity to actually control the global pandemic without a
vaccine or a cure, and this is a very exciting time for us. The United States
remains the key leader of the HIV/AIDS response, and under this
administration leadership of President Donald Trump, we are continuing to
lead in the response around the globe. Today we announced the President’s
Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief, or PEPFAR, historic highs, as just noted by
Heather. We’re actually preventing more HIV infections and saving more lives
than ever before, and we’re doing this driven by transparency,
accountability, and cost-effective investments.

One big reason for our great success in this last 12 months is we’ve really
refined our approach and expanded our impact based on using the latest
science around the globe that’s available to us and the best available data,
including data down to the actual sites of where they’re delivering services
to our clients. That results in enormous efficiency and cost-effectiveness
across the program. We’re also ensuring that we have the greatest impact with
our every dollar that’s entrusted to us from the American public, both the –
demonstrating the generosity and the compassion of the American people
through their taxpayer dollars.

When PEPFAR began in 2003, less than 50,000 people were on treatment in Sub-
Saharan Africa. Entire communities were decimated. Children were living
without mothers and fathers, schools went without teachers, hospitals went
without nurses and doctors. And today, in these same areas, we have nearly 13
million people on treatment because of PEPFAR.

In addition, we’ve been focused over the last year heavily in prevention, in
preventing new infections in men and boys. We’re using new biomedical
intervention, voluntary medical male circumcision, that’s reached a historic
high of 15 million; 3.4 million circumcisions just done in the last 12
months. And I think the most important announcement we have today, for the
first time in the history of HIV/AIDS, we’re announcing a dramatic decline in
infections in women, in young women and girls, due to our DREAMS program. It
stands for Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored, and Safe
Young Women. We have – we were in – 90 – in 63 districts, but 14 of them had



more than a 40 percent decline in the infection rate in young women. Another
27 had declines of 25 to 40 percent in the rate of new infections, and nearly
all the districts saw some improvement in the rate of infections in young
women and girls. And this is the first time we’ve been able to have that kind
of dramatic impact. It’s this public-private partnership. It brings the
strength of the private sector with the U.S. taxpayer dollars to have and
augment our response, and we’re very excited about that result.

Finally, within orphans and vulnerable children, we’re reaching over 6
million orphans and vulnerable children. We’ve prevented 2.2 million babies
from being born with HIV because of care for their mothers and making sure
that they receive lifesaving treatment that both saves their lives so that
they can be a mother to their children, but also prevents infection in their
babies.

So together today we’re excited about these new announcements, but we’re also
using this time to commemorate all of the people that we have lost to
HIV/AIDS, really renewing our effort to have even a bigger and better and
greater response over the next 12 months and have the impact that we believe
can end up with controlling this pandemic over the next three years. Thank
you.

MS NAUERT: Great.

AMBASSADOR BIRX: I can take questions.

MS NAUERT: Ambassador – certainly. We can – have time to take a few questions
and then I’ll get started. I know you’re all a curious bunch. Said, why don’t
you go right ahead?

QUESTION: Yes, I have a very quick question: How do you collect and maintain
data on the rise or decline of HIV in conflict zones like Libya, Yemen,
Syria, Iraq?

AMBASSADOR BIRX: So it’s – we are fortunate that over the last 30 years, the
U.S. has supported UNAIDS in developing the data systems in conjunction with
countries, so our reporting is supported both for UNAIDS with the U.S. co-
investing in those and – both around the globe to ensure that data
collections are correct. That’s the advantage that the HIV/AIDS pandemic has
had from the beginning, is we have the ability to map in great detail the
progress that we’re making, not only in the countries that I’m talking about
where PEPFAR has a significant investment – those 50 countries – but
throughout the world and the countries you just cited.

MS NAUERT: Okay, anything else? Josh, how are you?

QUESTION: Good. There’s been a major rise in HIV prevalence in Iran that the
Iranian Government’s clearly trying to work on. We obviously don’t have
diplomatic relations, really, with them, but is there anything that we’re
doing through multilateral fora to try to help Iran address their epidemic?

AMBASSADOR BIRX: Yeah. Throughout the world, the U.S., remember, invests in
the Global Fund, which is a very important fund that takes – translates our



dollars two-for-one to make them more impactful with the rest of the donor
community. They work throughout the countries where often there isn’t a
direct U.S. presence. It’s important to note that it’s not just Iran with a
rising number of new infections; the greatest rise in new infections around
the globe is in Russia, due to primarily key populations and the lack of
responsiveness to addressing the depth and breadth of the epidemic there.

MS NAUERT: Okay. Conor from ABC.

QUESTION: Thank you for doing this, Ambassador. How do you square your desire
to prevent more and new cases of HIV/AIDS with the Trump administration’s
push for major cuts of over, I think, $800 million to PEPFAR, $225 million to
the Global Fund? In particular, the – one organization released a report this
week saying that the proposals would lead to – excuse me – lead to 4 million
new – 4 million more deaths and 26 million new HIV infections in Sub-Saharan
Africa over the next 15 years. Just a response to that.

AMBASSADOR BIRX: Yeah, I think that’s an important question to put in
perspective. So since 2010 – this program reached its highest investment in
2010. Since then we’ve had a decrease investment year over year. And that has
been our responsibility to translate the dollars that we have into more and
more effective programs. And that’s why I really led with the concept of us
increasing maximum efficiency and effectiveness, because we went into this
year with a flat budget, yet we dramatically increased results.

And I think you have to measure the administration’s commitment to HIV/AIDS
by their political will and willing to address and talk about PEPFAR, as the
President did at his inaugural address at the UN General Assembly, and the
support that we get both from the State Department and the White House over
these World AIDS Day. The President wrote out his proclamation today. That
inspires the world that we can do more and be more and be better, and I think
that’s – for us that manage programs within the U.S. Government, it’s always
important to recognize that this money comes from our parents, ourselves, and
our children. And translating that money into the most effective programs
that we can that reaches the most lives in the most impactful way, that’s our
job, and that’s what we are really excited about being able to talk about
today.

QUESTION: So do you dispute any of those numbers, that there will be more
deaths because of the cuts that the administration’s proposed?

AMBASSADOR BIRX: I haven’t seen the report yet, but I look forward to reading
it. I am very data-driven, so I will be looking very carefully about the
analysis, because we constantly are looking at data for how we can be better
and do more with the resources we have.

MS NAUERT: Okay. Sir, right there, in the back. Go ahead.

QUESTION: The World AIDS Day is – we all know every year is on December 1st.
But today the President has issued and declared that it’s – December 1 as the
World AIDS Day. Reading through the whole thing from the White House, there’s
no mention about any additional grant or money or anything. How do you see



until the next December 1st your funds being – with all the cuts in the State
Department budget, and the cuts, overall federal cuts – how do you see this
declaration adding any value to —

AMBASSADOR BIRX: First, it demonstrates amazing political will, and not every
government and administration’s willing to talk about HIV/AIDS, willing to
talk about the people who are affected by HIV/AIDS. This administration is
not only willing to talk about it, but willing to actually commemorate the
day and ensure that we continue in the next 12 months to march forward in a
very productive way to meet our goals. And I think that’s a great question
for you to ask me a year from now, because we believe that we’re going to
continue to accelerate our program, as we did in the last 12 months, despite
a very flat or decreasing budget.

MS NAUERT: And sir, from Al Jazeera – I’m sorry, I don’t know your name.

QUESTION: Thank you. Abderrahim Foukara from Al Jazeera. Can you talk a
little bit about the challenges that you face in dealing with HIV/AIDS in a
time of great migration movements such as what we’re seeing from Africa and
the Middle East into Europe? That’s number one. Number two: Can you talk a
little bit about – in terms of your progress, about the overlap between what
you do to achieve that progress, or have done, and what governments in the
regions concerned have done?

AMBASSADOR BIRX: Great. Thank you for that question, because if I didn’t make
it feel like this is a partnership between communities, host government, and
our multilateral colleagues and bilateral donors, I was mistaken. So let me
really emphasize that our progress today is only possible – and you can see
where we make the most progress in each country. It is when the governments
have the political will to have the policies and the comprehensive approach
that we know are critical for both preventing new infections and treating
those who are HIV-positive.

As you know, if you’ve followed this pandemic, there have been decades of
stigma and discrimination against individuals who are HIV-positive or at risk
for HIV. And I think what PEPFAR has done, what the Global Fund is doing, and
what host countries that are successful are doing is supporting everybody
that could potentially become infected to make sure that they have prevention
access to services but also to ensure that people that are at risk and could
be positive have access to the health centers without discrimination and
without stigma.

And I think you’ll see in the countries where – we put everything up online,
so if you go to pepfar.gov you’ll see all of our data down to the district
level, so you can see the impact that we’re having. And we track dollars very
down to the client to ensure just what you talked about. What clients aren’t
we reaching? What age groups aren’t we reaching? Who have we left behind? And
I think that evolves as the epidemic evolves, and that’s why we’ve been very
much focused on the data and understanding how the epidemic is moving.

And I tell you our biggest gap right now, since you’re a lovely man, is men.
Men don’t interact with the healthcare delivery system in almost every place



where we work and don’t believe they’re at risk for HIV/AIDS. So we are
really putting on a push with host country governments to really raise the
alert so that men know that they are at risk and men will come to the health
center. The health centers often are for women and children, and they don’t
see themselves there. But I think if we’re successful over the next 12
months, men will see themselves in a wellness campaign to really understand
and get tested for HIV/AIDS.

So thank you for raising the question.

QUESTION: And again, on migration?

AMBASSADOR BIRX: Migration, yes. So in areas of conflict where we’ve had
strong programs like in South Sudan, as South Sudanese have moved into
northern Uganda we have supported programs. Our dollars move with the risk of
the individuals that have moved, so we’re very careful to follow those
migratory patterns. Certainly, the European groups and the groups that we
work with in Europe also have a very strong HIV/AIDS response. But whether
it’s South Sudan or Burundi and the issues in the borders, we both supply
services in the country itself and in the areas of transition.

MS NAUERT: Ambassador, thank you so much. She has to go. She’s hosting an
event over in —

AMBASSADOR BIRX: So we hope you come there too at 3:45 to see our event and
the kiosk. You can explain that.

MS NAUERT: They have an interactive program which you can see, and it sort of
overlays some of the areas where the programs have been particularly
successful. So if anyone has any follow-up questions for the ambassador, I’d
be happy to get those to her and put you in touch.
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Release of Foreign Relations of the
United States, 1981-1988, Volume XLI,
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The Department of State released today Foreign Relations of the United
States, 1981–1988, Volume XLI, Global Issues II.

This volume is part of a subseries of volumes of the Foreign Relations series
that documents the foreign policy decision making of the administration of
President Ronald Reagan. This volume addresses the administration’s foreign
policy toward a myriad of non-military issues, many of which have grown in
relevancy since the 1980s.

Diplomatic issues presented in this volume include: the foreign policy
community and its response to the AIDS epidemic, the debate about
international population and the emergence of the Mexico City policy,
disaster relief in underdeveloped countries, changes in human rights policy
brought about by Reagan policymakers, the decision not to sign the Law of the
Sea Treaty, the global effort to protect the ozone layer, and international
efforts to curb whaling practices.

This volume was compiled and edited by Dr. Alexander Poster. The volume and
this press release are available on the Office of the Historian website at
http://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1981-88v41. Copies of the
volume will be available for purchase from the U.S. Government Publishing
Office online at http://bookstore.gpo.gov (GPO S/N 044-000-02693-7; ISBN
978-0-16-094161-0), or by calling toll-free 1-866-512-1800 (D.C. area
202-512-1800). For further information, contact history@state.gov.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.

http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-office-of-the-historian-bureau-of-public-affairs-release-of-foreign-relations-of-the-united-states-1981-1988-volume-xli-global-issues-ii/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-office-of-the-historian-bureau-of-public-affairs-release-of-foreign-relations-of-the-united-states-1981-1988-volume-xli-global-issues-ii/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-office-of-the-historian-bureau-of-public-affairs-release-of-foreign-relations-of-the-united-states-1981-1988-volume-xli-global-issues-ii/
http://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1981-88v41
http://bookstore.gpo.gov/
mailto:history@state.gov

